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SOUTH BROWARD DRAINAGE DISTRICT 

GOVERNING BOARD MEETING MINUTES 

 

NOVEMBER 17, 2016 

 

Present:  

Scott Hodges, Chairperson Douglas R. Bell, Legal Counsel 

James Ryan, Vice Chairperson Kevin M. Hart, District Director 

Vicki Minnaugh, Treasurer Reina Muniz, Recording Secretary 

Robert E. Goggin, IV, Secretary 

Alanna Mersinger, Commissioner 

General Public: See Attached List 

Thomas Good, Commissioner    

Mercedes Santana-Woodall, Commissioner  

 

Absent: 

 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

 

01.   CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

   Chair Hodges called the SBDD Board Meeting to order at 8:10 a.m.; with Vice Chair Ryan, 

Commissioner Minnaugh, Commissioner Mersinger, Commissioner Good, Commissioner Goggin, 

and Commissioner Santana-Woodall present; followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

02.   PUBLIC COMMENT  

 

None.  

 

03.   APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Commissioner Minnaugh moved for approval of the minutes of the October 27, 2016, South 

Broward Drainage District Board meeting.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Santana-

Woodall and it was carried unanimously. 

 

04. DIRECTOR=S REPORT  

 

A. INDUCTION & SWEARING IN OF NEW SBDD BOARD MEMBERS 
 

Ms. Lily Hodges introduced newly elected SBDD Commissioner Scott Hodges, and 
Commissioner Hodges took the Oath of Office and was sworn in as a new 
Commissioner. 
 
Mrs. Patricia Good introduced newly elected SBDD Commissioner Thomas Good, and 
Commissioner Good took the Oath of Office and was sworn in as a new Commissioner. 
 
Mrs. Patricia Good introduced newly elected SBDD Commissioner Vicki Minnaugh, 
and Commissioner Minnaugh took the Oath of Office and was sworn in as a new 
Commissioner. 
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B. ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR SBDD BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

 

Chair Hodges asked for nominations from the Board for the Office of Chair for the 
upcoming term.  Commissioner Mersinger nominated Scott Hodges to serve as Chair 
for the up-coming term.  Commissioner Minnaugh seconded the nomination.  Hearing 
that there were no other nominations, Chair Hodges closed nominations for the new 
Chair; and the Board unanimously approved Scott Hodges as the Chair. 
 
  
Chair Hodges asked for nominations from the Board for the Office of Vice Chair for the 
upcoming term.  Commissioner Goggin nominated James Ryan to serve as Vice Chair 
for the up-coming term.  Commissioner Santana-Woodall seconded the nomination.  
Hearing that there were no other nominations, Chair Hodges closed nominations for 
Vice Chair; and the Board unanimously approved James Ryan as Vice Chair. 
 
Chair Hodges asked for nominations from the Board for the Office of Secretary for the 
upcoming term.  Commissioner Santana-Woodall nominated Robert Goggin IV to serve 
as Secretary for the up-coming term.  Vice Chair Ryan seconded the nomination.   
Hearing that there were no other nominations, Chair Hodges closed nominations for 
Secretary; and the Board unanimously approved Robert Goggin IV as Secretary. 
 
Chair Hodges asked for nominations from the Board for the Office of Treasurer for the 
upcoming term.  Commissioner Mersinger nominated Vicki Minnaugh to serve as 
Treasurer for the up-coming term.  Commissioner Santana-Woodall seconded the 
nomination.  Hearing that there were no other nominations, Chair Hodges closed 
nominations for Treasurer; and the Board unanimously approved Vicki Minnaugh as 
Treasurer. 
 
The Board unanimously elected the following officers for the up-coming 2-year term:  
 

 Chairperson - Scott Hodges 

 Vice Chairperson - James Ryan 

 Treasurer - Vicki Minnaugh 

 Secretary - Robert Goggin IV 
 

C. SBDD RESOLUTION 2016-12 – ADOPTING POLICIES FOR THE SALE AND 

DISPOSITION OF SURPLUS LANDS (REAL PROPERTY)  

 

District Director Hart presented SBDD Resolution No. 2016-12 to adopt proposed Policies 

and Guidelines for the sale, transfer, or disposition of surplus land for the Board’s review 

and approval. 

  

District Director Hart stated that Proposed Resolution No. 2016-12 is intended to provide 

the District with a mechanism for disposing of surplus land in a manner that is in the best 

interest of the District, and that the Board shall be required to approve the sale or transfer 

of any surplus land.  He said that there are no immediate financial impacts to this agenda 

item; and the approval of Resolution No. 2016-12 will establish such policies and 

guidelines. 

 

Discussion ensued. Commissioner Minnaugh had concerns regarding the lack of the word 

“leasing”.  She asked what happens if someone does not want to buy the land, but they 
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prefer to lease it.  Can there be wording added that says “leasing”; and is there any reason 

that the District would not want to add the word leasing.  Attorney Bell said that it can be 

done; and that leasing would fall under the same category as “transfer”. 

 

Chair Hodges asked Attorney Bell if that would require any change in language.  

Commissioner Minnaugh asked what if it’s just defined as “transfer to include leasing”.  

Attorney Bell said that would be the easy way of doing it.   

 

Commissioner Minnaugh said that she was thinking of the word leasing in the 

commercial/business sense.  Commissioner Good agrees with Commissioner Minnaugh that 

leasing should be a consideration.  He said he also recognizes that if there is a lease, it would 

be under a separate lease agreement.   Commissioner Minnaugh agreed with Commissioner 

Good’s comments. 

 

Chair Hodges asked if the adjacent property would have the right of first refusal; and 

shouldn’t they have some priority.  Attorney Bell replied that if it’s a vacation, each adjacent 

property owner would get half, but if it’s a straight sale or transfer, he does not think we 

have to worry about that.   

 

Commissioner Good had concerns on the appraised value of a property, and how a conflict 

would work itself out if there were differing appraised values on the property.  He feels this 

should be addressed in terms of defining what the appraisal process entails.  He also wanted 

to know who bears the cost of the appraisal.  Attorney Bell stated that in the past, the District 

has borne the cost of the appraisal.   

 

District Director Hart clarified that the guidelines state that the cost of the appraisal shall be 

paid for by the purchaser.  He said that the possibility could exist that the purchaser gets 

their own, separate appraisal.  Commissioner Good said that as a government agency, there 

are potentials for things to occur, which become a target for a developer or other party who 

believe that they can create great value out of something.  He said that the District can get 

into a conflict over the appraised value of that property; and he thinks that it should be 

explained in advance so that the District is not stuck with that conflict, and winds up paying 

an incredible amount of attorney fees just to deal with it.   

 

District Director Hart said that the District can add language that the appraiser would be 

selected by the District; and if they are certified and qualified, that it would substantiate the 

use of that appraisal, and that the purchaser will be paying for the cost of that appraisal.  He 

said that the District can also add language that if there is a conflict between a second 

appraisal done independently by the Purchaser, that the District’s appraisal will take 

precedence.   

 

Commissioner Good commented that he does not want the guidelines to talk about a 

conflict; and that the point he is trying to get to, is to define that process.  He said that there 

are many options, and he would like to see it defined in the document on how the appraisal 

process works. 

 

Mrs. Patricia Good suggested that with other government entities when they do an appraisal 

as required by statute, typically the buyers will do their own appraisal; and the process 

usually allows a third party to review the two appraisals; not another appraisal, but you have 

an appraiser that conducts a review of both appraisals and makes the determination. 

 

Commissioner Minnaugh commented, that speaking as a realtor, you should be able to 
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determine what the value of a property is based on a “pencil search” in the area; if there is 

financing involved there will be an appraisal done on it, because the lender will require it; 

but if it’s a cash deal they may or may not get an appraisal.  She said, “what does it matter; 

if you have a contract price for a certain amount of money, and it doesn’t appraise, then the 

buyer will either go with the deal or cancel it”.  She said she wants to understand why the 

District is tip-towing around if there is a contract price for certain amount of money, you 

either want it, you close on it, or you cancel, and the District keeps the property.  She said 

that she doesn’t care if there’s a conflict with the appraisals because it is irrelevant.  She 

doesn’t understand why this cannot be a straight sale.   

 

Commissioner Mersinger asked what the District’s responsibility was in this regard.  

Attorney Bell said that the District can put in whatever amount the District wants for the 

sale of the property.  District Director Hart stated that the District tried to follow the state 

guidelines for South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD); and that SBDD does 

not have statutory guidelines on its disposition of surplus land.  He said that to a certain 

degree, the District tried to mirror SFWMD’s process, but as mentioned by Attorney Bell, 

the District does not have to follow their guidelines specifically, because they don’t fall 

under the same heading in the statutes.  SFWMD’s requirements are pretty clear, they have 

to sell land at, or above, the appraised value, but the District does not.  He said that the 

District (SFWMD) can approve their own guidelines for the selling of property, but if the 

Board deems an appraisal is not necessary, it can be removed.  He opined that placing it in 

would be good information to have; to obtain an appraisal of the land so that there is a good 

starting point, if the District were to advertise.   

 

Attorney Bell read an excerpt of Florida statute 373.089 that states . . . “that any lands or 

interest or rights of land determined by the governing board to be surplus, may be sold by 

the District at any time by the highest price obtainable, however, at no occasion shall the 

selling price be less than the appraised value of the land or interests or rights of land as 

determined by a certified appraisal obtained within 360 days before the effective date of the 

contract or sale”.  He said that this statute doesn’t apply to SBDD.  He said that basically 

you get a price, then you get an appraisal, and you work the price from there. 

 

District Director Hart clarified that if the Board elects to sell surplus land, and decides to 

place it out to bid, before the District places the advertisement, there are certain things they 

need to have in advance; one of the things would be an appraisal that the District would 

obtain, then they would place the advertisement where it will more than likely include the 

appraised value or minimum bid; next the District receives the bids; and that is it; the bid is 

the price.  After that, if the purchaser wants, they can do an independent appraisal, or 

whatever they feel necessary to investigate the property, but once the District gets the bid 

on the sale, that is the sale price, and there is no negotiation at that point because they are 

bids, and the District will choose the highest bid.  He said that the way the guidelines are 

written, if the District does not get a bid at, or above, the appraised value, they still have the 

right to take the best bid, if the Board deems that it is in the best interest of the District.  The 

District would have the right to do that without having to re-advertise a second time for a 

bid.  The appraisal is just to give the District a starting point on the price as Commissioner 

Minnaugh commented earlier.   

 

District Director Hart stated that on the transfer of land, there is language that the District 

can waive the requirement for an appraisal.  He said that there is really no need to get an 

appraisal on property that the District will be transferring to an adjacent property owner.   

 

He said that is how the guidelines are set up, but additional language can be added if 



 

 

 -5- 

 

something did come up in the future, as far as a second appraisal.  However, once it is bid, 

that is the price, and the bidder is basically establishing their price point for the land.   

 

Chair Hodges asked if there was language that says “if the District does not get the minimum 

bid that they don’t have to sell”.  District Director Hart replied yes; and there is also 

language that says the Board may determine that it is appropriate and in the best interest, to 

sell surplus land to the adjacent property owner without having to advertise a sale or to 

obtain bids. 

 

Commissioner Minnaugh asked if the District has to go through a bidding process, or can 

they go through a commercial broker to attract more potential buyers.  Attorney Bell replied 

that he thinks it has to be bid; but if it is being sold to a governmental entity, then it is not 

necessary.   

 

Commissioner Minnaugh asked if, for example, a bank wanted to purchase the surplus land 

from the District, would the District still have to place it out for bid and open it up to other 

people because it is not a government entity that is interested in buying it; it’s the bank that 

is already there; they wanted additional parking.  She wanted to know if it would have to 

go through a bidding process, or can the District sell it.  Attorney Bell replied he is not sure, 

he needed to do further research. 

 

Commissioner Good commented that District Director Hart made reference to the fact that 

you would not need to get an appraisal for a property that you are going to transfer.  He 

asked how do we value the assets of this District, and is that considered as part of the value 

of the District; and  if you’re giving up land, why would you not want to know the value of 

the property that you are giving up.  He also had concerns that there is no reference on the 

closing costs.   

 

Chair Hodges stated that everyone raised some valid points and would like District Director 

Hart and Attorney Bell to do further research, and bring this item back at the January Board 

meeting for further discussion and approval.  

 

D. APPROVAL OF CONTRACT WITH CPZ ARCHITECTS, INC. FOR 

ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES FOR SBDD GARAGE BUILDING EXPANSION 

PROJECT 

 

District Director Hart stated that in accordance with the Consultant’s Competitive 

Negotiation Act (CCNA), he has negotiated a contract for architectural services for the 

SBDD Garage Building Expansion project with CPZ Architects, Inc. (CPZ).  CPZ was the 

highest ranked firm by the SBDD Selection Committee; and the rankings were previously 

approved by the Board. 

 

The total, not-to-exceed amount of the contract is $43,950.00, which includes a fixed fee 

of $35,100 for design, permitting and construction administration services; and an 

allowance of $8,850 for site visits during construction.   

 

The cost of this contract is part of the District’s 2016-2017 Capital Improvement Plan 

(CIP), and funding for this project will come from the SBDD CIP committed account. 

This is to request approval of the contract with CPZ Architects, Inc. for architectural 

services for the SBDD Garage Building Expansion project for the total, not-to-exceed 

amount of $43,950, with funding from the SBDD CIP committed account. 
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District Director Hart informed the Board that he had several meetings with Mr. Chris 

Zimmerman, Principal; and that he was very impressed with the meetings; and how Mr. 

Zimmerman approached the project; and his enthusiasm on working with the District on 

this project.  He said he seems to have a good understanding of the scope of the job, and 

the fact that this is a garage building. He was very pleased with how Mr. Zimmerman 

presented the proposal and the interaction they had. 

 

Commissioner Goggin moved for approval of the contract with CPZ Architects, Inc. for 

architectural services for the SBDD Garage Building Expansion project for the total, not-

to-exceed amount of $43,950.  Motion was seconded by Commissioner Santana-Woodall.  

 

Commissioner Mersinger commented that she knows that the whole project was budgeted 

at $400,000, and asked if the architect’s fee was included in this budget.  District Director 

Hart replied, typically it equates to 10% of the construction cost. 

 

The question was called and it was carried unanimously. 

 

E. VARDAMIN PROPERTY EASEMENT VACATION 
 

District Director Hart stated that South Broward Drainage District (SBDD) received a 

request to release and vacate its interest in a portion of an existing Drainage Easement on 

property owned by Robert P. Vardaman, as Co-Trustee and Joan M. Vardaman, as Co-

Trustee, of Joan M. Vardaman Revocable Trust Agreement (“Joan M. Vardaman Trust”).   

The Drainage Easement was previously dedicated by separate instrument under OR Book 

39382, Pages 1312-1313, and a portion of the easement is longer required. 

 

The Drainage Easement was previously dedicated to accommodate a drainage outfall and 

inter-connect from the former “Weekley Parcel” to the “Trails Lake” to the south.  The 

“Weekley Parcel” was recently developed as the Franklin Academy Charter School; and 

the drainage outfall and inter-connect was installed as part of the charter school drainage 

system.  The District is proposing to retain a 20-foot Drainage Easement over the outfall 

culvert, which would allow a partial vacation of the previously dedicated easement. 

 

District Director Hart said that in discussing and coordinating the outfall with the 

Vardamins, he indicated that there may not be a need to keep the entire length of the 

easement.  He said SBDD would go back, once the pipe was placed, and review and work 

with them to vacate the portion that is no longer necessary; and that is the purpose of this 

request. 

 

He said that the pipe skews across the property, and staff determined that the south 50’ is 

not necessary to maintain the pipe.  SBDD staff has reviewed the request and has no 

objections. 

 

District Director Hart requested approval of a partial vacation and to release its interest in 

the Drainage Easement previously recorded under OR Book 39382, Pages 1312-1313, 

BCR. 

 

Commissioner Minnaugh moved for approval of a partial vacation and to release its interest 

in the Drainage Easement previously recorded.  Motion was seconded by Vice Chair Ryan 

and it was carried unanimously. 
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Commissioner Good requested that when presenting these requests to the Board in the 

future, that the Director clearly defines what is being recommended. 

 

E.  OTHER 

 

 Holiday Luncheon – The Holiday Luncheon is scheduled for Friday, December 16, 

2016 at 1:00 p.m. 

 

 Cost of Reconditioning of S-1 and S-7 Engines - District Director Hart stated that 

there was a request to provide the Board with the additional costs associated with 

reconditioning of the District’s diesel engines at the S-1 and S-7 pump stations.  He 

explained in detail what those cost would be, and said that the total additional cost 

would be $4,304.32; this includes all of the time to disassemble and re-assemble the 

engines; and part of those costs would be incurred whether the District would rebuild 

or replace the engines.   

 

 Summary of Wet Season – District Director Hart reported that South Florida is in 

good shape heading into the dry season.  The last 12 months was the wettest 12-month 

period since 1995 and 2nd wettest 12-month period since 1960.  The District is in 

conservation mode, and all the gates are closed. 

 

 Update on S-8 Pump Station – Mr. Thompson delivered the engine up to Ring Power 

this week, and the cost on the rebuild came in below the estimate.  He is continuing 

to coordinate with the adjuster; the building has already been cleaned, and the control 

panels are under repair as well.  He said they are waiting on a few other costs for the 

roof and painting, etc.    

 
05. Attorney Report: 
 
 Today the Urban League is holding the legislative delegation meeting for the purpose of electing the 

Chair and Vice Chair of the delegation, and they will have a small gathering afterwards.  It is open 
to the public and will be at 6:00 p.m. on 27th Avenue, South of Sunrise Boulevard. 

 
06. APPROVAL OF LEGAL FEES 
 
 Commissioner Minnaugh moved for approval of the legal bills.  Motion was seconded by 

Commissioner Santana-Woodall and it was carried unanimously.  

  

07.   BOARD MEMBER’S QUESTIONS/COMMENTS 

       

   Commissioner Minnaugh said that she heard a couple of the news commentators make a comment 

that now that Trump had won, that they were going to fight the EPA on the new definition of the 

Waters of the U.S.  EPA would have control on every piece of water in the country, and the new 

standards are not achievable.   Stay tuned. 

 

   Commissioner Goggin said that he watched a special on cyber attacks of state and federal agencies’ 

critical infrastructure.  He said it brought to his attention how the District just purchased all kinds 

of software to run their equipment via phone so that they can have more function and capability.  

He said that within that show, they spoke about how there is state and federal assistance for 

governmental infrastructure; to help make sure that the equipment we use is up-to-speed, and has 

what it needs to prevent a cyber attack.  He said that the one thing they spoke about was small 

governmental entities, and how they are targets, and how they are used as tests for learning how to 



 

 

 -8- 

 

attack bigger pieces of governmental infrastructures.   

 

08. MEETING DATE(S) 

 
A. Regular Board Meeting will be held on Thursday, December 15th at 8:00 a.m.  

 

Adjournment at 9:25 A.M.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

  

                                                                            

Robert E. Goggin IV, Secretary 

South Broward Drainage District 

 

 

/rim 









































DOUGLAS R. BELL
ATTORNEY AT LAW

CUMBERLAND BUILDING, SUITE 505
800 E BROWARD BOULEVARD

FORT LAUDERDALE, FLORIDA 33301
(954) 524-8526

December 7, 2016

South Broward Drainage District
6591 Southwest 160th Avenue
Southwest Ranches, Florida 33331

*I N V O I C E*

Legal services rendered on behalf of South Broward Drainage District from November 7,
2016 through December 6, 2016:

1. Coordination regarding Emergency Resolution for Approval of
Emergency Repairs due to Fire at S-8 Pump Station:

Attorney's Fees:    1 hr.  45 min. @ $250.00/hr. = $ 437.50

2. Coordination regarding Surplus Property (Land) Policy:

Attorney's Fees:    30 minutes @ $250.00/hr. = $ 125.00

****************

TOTAL DUE THIS INVOICE: $ 562.50


